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Annual Meeting of the Parish 
 

<  <  < 
 

 
AGENDA 

 
February 19, 2017 

 

 

Opening Prayer     The Rev. Martin Elfert 
 
Minutes of the 2016 Annual Meeting Kelly Goodrich 
[Vote required] 
 
Report of the Vestry Nominating Committee Kelly Goodrich 
and election of persons to serve on the Vestry 
[Vote required] 
 
wŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ     The Rev. Martin Elfert 
 
Financial Report     The Rev. Martin Elfert & Avril Johnson 
and Presentation of the 2017 Budget 
 
Acceptance of reports as printed   The Rev. Martin Elfert 
[Vote required] 
 
Recognitions The Rev. Martin Elfert  
 
Other business 
 
Blessing and adjournment    The Rev. Martin Elfert 
 

 

;  ;  ; 
 

 
 
 
 

The image is printed with permission: 
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Annual Meeting of the Parish 

 

January 31, 2016 
Minutes 

 
 
Opening Prayer 
The meeting was called to order by Paul Parker, Sr. Warden, at 11:45 am with an opening prayer in the 
form of a song led by Fr. Martin Elfert. 
 
Minutes of the 2015 Annual Meeting 
Paul Parker asked members to review the minutes found in the Annual Report document. Patti Whitney-
Wise moved to have the minutes approved as presented, and the motion was seconded by Steve Lovett. 
There was no discussion and the motion passed unanimously. 
 
Report of the Vestry Nominating Committee 
Paul Parker noted the past year the Vestry comprised 10 rather than 12 members as 2 members moved 
away from the parish. Additionally, Patti Whitney-Wise asked to step down early, so there are more 
than the usual number of positions to fill. The invitation for nominations included self-nominations. 
Clare Soennichsen will serve a 1 year term as the Youth Representative. The rest of the new Vestry slate 
was presented as follows; 3 year terms: Gale Beagle, Steve Lovett, Judy Prosper, Gary Voice; 2 year 
term: Sharon Loomis-Malin; 1 year term: Susan Little. There were no nominations from the floor. Becky 
Wong moved to accept the slate of Vestry members as presented, and Avril Johnson seconded the 
motion. The retained members of the Vestry were asked to stand, and the new slate of members was 
also asked to stand. There was no discussion and the motion passed unanimously. Fr. Elfert noted he 
was grateful more parishioners were interested in serving the Vestry than actually needed, and he very 
much appreciated all who came forward. 
 
wŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ wŜport 
Fr. Elfert began by expressing gratitude for his time at Grace. It has been a happy time, and he feels very 
blessed. He noted he uses the pamphlet put together for the rector search as a bookmark and 
inspiration ς ƛǘΩǎ ŀƭƭ ǘǊǳŜΗ IŜ ƛǎ ǾŜǊȅ ǇƭŜŀǎŜŘ DǊŀce knows who we are and we are what we say we are. 
 

He spoke briefly about the campus master plan and how we can be the best stewards of the land. 
Preliminary discussions have taken place, but there is much more discussion needed. A possibility is to 
have a multi-use building where the parking lot is currently located incorporating parking, residential, 
and non-profit space. Also, it is a goal to have a welcoming presence so as to invite people to come in. 
No decisions have been made, and a question to consider is the optimum amount of risk we should 
ǳƴŘŜǊǘŀƪŜΦ IŜ ǊŜƳŀǊƪŜŘ DŀǊȅ ±ƻƛŎŜ Ƙŀǎ ǎƻƳŜ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜ ŀǘ ŀ ǇǊŜǾƛƻǳǎ ǇŀǊƛǎƘ ƻŦ ǊŜŀƭ ŜǎǘŀǘŜ άƎƻƴŜ 
ǿǊƻƴƎέΣ ŀƴŘ ƘŜ ƛǎ ŎƻǳƴǘƛƴƎ ƻƴ ƭŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘƛǎ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜΦ 
 

He concluded by returning to gratitude and noting changing habits requires belief, and Grace believes it 
can be a center for welcoming and vibrant Christianity. 
 
Financial Report 
George Fleming and Avril Johnson jointly presented the financial report, which, in a comparison from 
2014 to the present, does not show many changes. One outstanding long term liability is the furnace 
ƭƻŀƴΦ !ƭǘƘƻǳƎƘ ƭŀǎǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ōǳŘƎŜǘ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜŘ ŀƴ ŀǳŎǘƛƻƴΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ŘƛŘ ƴƻǘ ǘŀƪŜ ǇƭŀŎŜΣ ƻǘƘŜǊ ƳƻƴŜȅ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ 
raised through a virtual paddle raise and auctionettes. Fr. Corbet Clark raised a question about where 
ƻǳǘǊŜŀŎƘ ƳƻƴŜȅ ǿŀǎ ǎǇŜƴǘ όƳƻƴŜȅ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ DǊŀŎŜΩǎ ǘŜƴŀƴǘǎύΣ ŀƴŘ ƛǘ ǿŀǎ ŜȄǇƭŀƛƴŜŘ Ƴŀƴȅ ƛǘŜƳǎ ŀǊŜ 
combined, which was further clarified by Paul Parker that money from outreach supports the parish so 
outreach can take place. Valuation of the property was questioned, and Avril said there will be an actual 
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valuation in the future. Curt Germundson explained the amount shown is not fair market value, which 
would be in the millions, but an estimate of cost. Expenses were noted as being close to the budgeted 
amount, and the new budget includes staff salary increases. Alicia Cash asked both about the calculation 
of the raises, which were explained as a flat 5% increase for all staff, and also about the Grace Institute 
coordinator. Mariann Koop-McMahon is the coordinator, and her salary is listed as an expense and an 
income as she works for both the church and Grace Institute. Questions were raised about payment of 
Grace Institute employees, and Ashley Smith, Art Camp Executive Director, explained that Grace 
Institute is not running its payroll through the church with the lone exception of health insurance. Paul 
Parker commented as he read the by-laws of the Foundation, Grace Institute and the church and noted 
the following: all fall within the purview of the Vestry and there is integration of all three; it is a 
complicated relationship but one under constant scrutiny; the Vestry is working towards a model of 
ǊŜƛƳōǳǊǎŜƳŜƴǘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ǎǘŀŦŦ ōŀǎŜŘ ƻƴ ǇǊƛƴŎƛǇƭŜǎ ƻŦ ǎƻŎƛŀƭ Ŝǉǳƛǘȅ ǊŜŦƭŜŎǘƛƴƎ DǊŀŎŜΩǎ ǾŀƭǳŜǎΣ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ as 
market rates. No questions were raised regarding the budget vs. actual amounts. Alicia Cash asked 
about the increased web costs, and George Fleming explained the website is changing and the costs are 
expected to reduce. It was noted the fee for retaining the auctioneer will be credited towards the next 
auction. The small net loss in the budget was offset by unrestricted income. The donation for the kitchen 
fund was remarked on. In the new budget, Fr. Elfert explained some income is expected from renting 
Halsey House with an initial amount of about $1,700 from the Elfert family for their occupancy during 
January. The lack of a stipend for the Church School Coordinator prompted discussion. Fr. Elfert 
observed most programs are run by volunteers, and Avril Johnson and George Fleming added the 
budget is subject to change, and a stipend for the Church School Coordinator may be added. The issue of 
who pays for background checks was raised as it is not in the budget, and it was explained the Diocese 
pays for the checks. The possibility of an associate rector was brought up, and Fr. Elfert said it will not be 
possible in 2016. He would like to have a deacon (which Stephen Whitney-Wise clarified is an unpaid 
position). Rick Malin asked if Fr. Elfert has enough help, and he replied he has great support and a great 
staff as well as wonderful clergy resources. Patti Whitney-Wise added the Vestry is there to work for the 
church and consider ideas to help the parish. Fr. Elfert concluded the budget discussion by noting the 
budget assumes an auction will take place, which is an important social event for Grace as well as a 
ǎƻǳǊŎŜ ƻŦ ǊŜǾŜƴǳŜΦ IŜΩǎ ǇƭŜŀǎŜŘ ƳƻƴŜȅ ƛǎ ōŜƛƴƎ ǎŜǘ ŀǎƛŘŜ ŦƻǊ ǊŜǇŀƛǊǎΣ ŀ ŦǳƴŘ ǘƻǿŀǊŘǎ ǿƘƛŎƘ tI!a9 ŀƴŘ 
possibly Grace Institute will contribute. Charles McGee moved the budget be received as presented, and 
Dave Goodrich seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
Acceptance of Reports  
A typo on page 36 of the report for Grace Foundation listing Fr. Stephen Schneider as Rector was noted. 
There was no further discussion of the reports, and a motion by Larry Snyder was made to approve the 
reports as corrected, which was seconded by Sharon Loomis-Malin. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
Recognitions 
Fr. Elfert expressed gratitude to the staff; special thanks to the Altar Guild for all they do; thanks to 
Becky Wong for all the parties and receptions; and thanks to a wonderful Jr. Warden, Nancy Entrikin 
who, as an example, did not hesitate to call TriMet and suggest they contribute towards the cost of 
repairing the sidewalk, which they did. Nancy, in turn, thanked Frank Schramling for his tremendous 
ƘŜƭǇ ŀƴŘ ŜȄǘŜƴǎƛǾŜ ƪƴƻǿƭŜŘƎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƎǊƻǳƴŘǎΣ ǿƘŜǊŜ ǘƘƛƴƎǎ ŀǊŜ ǎǘƻǊŜŘΣ ŀƴŘ ǿƘŀǘΩǎ ƎƻƛƴƎ ƻƴ ŀǘ DǊŀŎŜΦ !ǎ 
a thank you from the parish, Frank was presented with an amaryllis plant and a Pendleton blanket called 
ŀƴ άƘƻƴƻǊƛƴƎέ ōƭŀƴƪŜǘ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ŦŜŀǘƘŜǊ ƳƻǘƛŦΦ CǊΦ 9ƭŦŜǊǘ ŀŘŘŜŘ ƘŜ ŀƭǿŀȅǎ ǎŜŜǎ CǊŀƴƪ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ ŘŜŦƛƴƛtion of 
devotion. The outgoing Vestry, Paul Parker, Karen Talus, Patti Whitney-Wise, and Maya Crawford (who 
had to leave a short time before) were thanked and presented with a book of daily devotions embossed 
with their name. Fr. Martin also presented Paul, as the outgoing Sr. Warden, with a framed photo of the 
Vestry. He commented Paul has been like an angel sitting on his shoulder. George Fleming was thanked 
as the outgoing Treasurer and Avril Johnson welcomed as the new Treasurer. Nancy Entrikin will 
continue as the Jr. Warden, and Kelly Goodrich was announced as the new Sr. Warden. Paul Parker 
presented the Angeline Berry award to Nora McLaughlin for all her work leading the search committee. 
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He noted over 900 hours were logged by the committee in the search for our new rector. Nora thanked 
her committee for their work and the parish for making it clear what was wanted. She added it was a 
joyous journey. Fr. Elfert concluded the recognitions with a slide show of events of the past year 
accompanied by music from the choir. 
 
Other Business 
Nancy Entrikin wanted to make sure everyone had a chance to sign the card for Frank. 
 
Blessing and Adjournment 
Fr. Elfert led us in the General Thanksgiving from the Prayer Book and concluded with a blessing. The 
meeting was adjourned at 1:10 pm. 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
Alicia Perkins Lehrle 
Clerk to the Vestry 
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Vestry Nominations 
 

 
 

Three Year Term: Elyssa de la Cruz 
I have been a member of Grace Memorial since my family and I moved to 
Portland in the summer of 2014. I immediately fell in love with Grace 
Memorial's community and was surprised to find that my search for a new 
church home was complete after my first visit. I have been a life-long 
Episcopalian, serving and worshiping with the congregations of my various 
church homes around the world-- from Honolulu, Hawaii to Kaohsiung, 
Taiwan. 
 

In my professional life, I am an educator. I have been an Elementary/Early 
Childhood teacher for 11 years. I have also trained teachers, evaluated 
programs, and built curricula. In my personal life, I enjoy spending time with 

my husband and young daughter. On any given weekend, you can find us either hiking through one of 
the beautiful trails at Forest Park, or reading our way through a mountain of books at Powell's.  
 
 
Three Year Term: David Goodrich 
 

Kelly and I have been members of Grace Memorial since shortly after we 
moved to Portland in the summer of 2011 from San Antonio, Texas.  We 
joined the Episcopal Church prior to our wedding in 1983.  I currently serve 
Grace as an usher, enjoy helping with the Friday Community Dinners, and 
assist with the Holiday Art Faire & Bazaar as a cashier. In prior parishes I have 
served as a lector, chalicebearer, usher, Sunday school teacher, and on a 
building committee for a church school addition.  In my secular life I am a 
research hydrologist/civil engineer with the Agricultural Research Service of 
the US Department of Agriculture.  I am excited for the future of Grace 
Memorial in expanding our role as both the anchor of our spiritual lives and an 
ŀƴŎƘƻǊ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǿƛŘŜǊ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ ƛƴ DǊŀŎŜΩǎ ƴŜƛƎƘōƻǊƘƻƻŘ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ƭŀǊƎŜǊ 
Portland area. 

 
 
Three Year Term: Phillip Koop 

I joined Grace Memorial with my mother and sister shortly after the death of 
my father in 1998.  Although I was largely non-religious at the time, it turned 
out that growing up attending Oregon Episcopal School had been more 
formative than I had realized, and I quickly fell in love with the already familiar 
liturgy.  I was baptized at Grace along with my sister Kristin at the age of 12 by 
personal choice, and was later confirmed as part of the first catechumenate 
class at Grace.  My family quickly became heavily involved in parish activities, 
myself as a member of the Acolyte Guild.  Today, I spend the majority of my 
time as chairman for Kumoricon, a non-profit anime, manga and Japanese 
culture convention with an annual attendance of approximately 8,000 
individuals. 
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Three Year Term: Peyton Snead 
My family and I returned to Portland and Grace Memorial Church in July 2016 
after a four year stay in Anchorage, AK*. Me and my wife, Carol, of Altar Guild 
fame, originally joined Grace Memorial Church back in 2000. We are blessed 
with a son, Ben, who is a freshman at Grant High School and a daughter, Ellie, 
who is a seventh grader at Irvington. The entire family is grateful for the never 
ending love and support of the Grace community. 
 

Before our sojourn in Alaska, I ǿƻǊƪŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ DǊŀŎŜΩǎ ƳƛŘŘƭŜ school youth and 
served on the Vestry. Recently, I have been helping Kristin with the kids in 

Church School. I want kids of all ages to worship together and to be certain that Grace is a spiritually 
nurturing place for everyone. 
 

bƻǘŜΥ  ϝ²ƘŜƴ ǾƛǎƛǘƛƴƎ !ƴŎƘƻǊŀƎŜΣ ŘƻƴΩǘ Ƴƛǎǎ ǘƘŜ ǿŜƭŎƻƳƛƴƎ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ ƻŦ {ŀƛƴǘ aŀǊȅΩǎ 9ǇƛǎŎƻǇŀƭ /ƘǳǊŎƘ 
and the theatrical views of the Chugach Mountains from their sanctuary. 
 
 
Two Year Term: Nora McLaughlin 

Born in Los Angeles, California, the third of six children, I spent 40 years in 
Southern California before moving to Portland in 1994. Higher education was 
an accidental career after graduating from college, and developed into a 
vocation as I found my way from Johnston College at the University of 
Redlands to Cal State Long Beach, finally landing at Reed College, where I serve 
as the Registrar. 
 

When I arrived in Portland, I explored different churches, looking for a good 
match. When I found Grace Memorial, I decided I had found the right church 
home. I continue to affirm that decision, finding sustenance in Grace as a 
welcoming community, in its commitment to social justice, and by volunteering 
as a Friday Community Dinner cook, and lector. 
 

 

²ƘŜƴ LΩƳ ƴƻǘ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎΣ LΩƳ ŀŘǾŜƴǘǳǊƛƴƎ ǘƻ Ǿisit family and friends and discover new places. I also spend 
time singing with the Oregon Repertory Singers, and enjoy a variety of hospice and other volunteer 
work, gardening, and walking my dog. 
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Rectorôs Report 
 
 

The place God Ŏŀƭƭǎ ȅƻǳ ǘƻ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ǇƭŀŎŜ ǿƘŜǊŜ ȅƻǳǊ ŘŜŜǇ ƎƭŀŘƴŜǎǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƭŘΩǎ ŘŜŜǇ ƘǳƴƎŜǊ ƳŜŜǘΦ 
 

φ CǊŜŘŜǊƛŎƪ .ǳŜŎƘƴŜǊ 
 
Over the course of a given week at Grace, I will bump into Frank Schramling several times. Sometimes I 
will see Frank in the kitchen or the parish hall setting the places for the Friday Evening Meal, sometimes 
I will see him downstairs setting up tables for quilting or another weekend activity. But most often I see 
ƘƛƳ ƛƴ DǊŀŎŜΩǎ ƎǊƻǳƴŘǎ ŀƴŘ ƎŀǊŘŜƴǎΣ ǘƘŜ ōƭŜǎǎƛƴƎ ƻŦ Ƙƛǎ ŦƻƻǘǇǊƛƴǘǎ ǇǊŜǎǎŜŘ ƛƴǘƻ ǘƘŜ ŜŀǊth. 
 
Frank and I talk ς about playing pool, about old movies, about the shenanigans that took place in the 
church parking lot overnight. And we talk as well about his work at Grace. 
 
Frank says: 
 
I think of what I do as a ministry.  
 
I get a lot of satisfaction out of it. And I hope that it brings joy to people. 
 
CǊŀƴƪΩǎ ŜȄǇƭŀƴŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ Ƙƛǎ ǿƻǊƪ Ƨǳǎǘ ƳƛƎƘǘ ōŜ ŀ ǇǊŜǘǘȅ ƎƻƻŘ ŜȄǇƭŀƴŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǇǳǊǇƻǎŜ ƻŦ DǊŀŎŜ 
Memorial in general. Here is one of the big reasons that we engage in the messy and glorious and sad 
and beautiful enterprise that we call church: when church really works, when it really sings with the 
{ǇƛǊƛǘΣ ƛǘ ōǊƛƴƎǎ ǳǎ ǘƻ ŀ ǇƭŀŎŜ ǿƘŜǊŜ ƻǳǊ ǎŀǘƛǎŦŀŎǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ ƻǳǊ ƴŜƛƎƘōƻǊΩǎ ȅŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ ƛƴǘŜǊǎŜŎǘΦ 
 
I witnessed that holy intersection a lot in 2016.  
 
I witnessed it one Sunday after another when Charles got the team of acolytes dressed and ready to 
lead worship. I witnessed it when I looked out from the altar and saw a woman in her nineties praying 
on her knees and, right beside her, a 2-year-old child praying by dancing in the aisle. I witnessed it when 
I watched Hale and Bob and Nora and Yetunde pour their love into pots and pans. I witnessed it when, 
week after week, Becky and Mariann and Phillip and Kristin brought communion to Patty and Dale 
Walhood as that beloved couple neared the end of their lives. 
 
The Report that you are reading right now is full of still more stories of holy intersection. I am grateful 
for them all. And I look forward to the intersections coming in the year ahead. Like Frank in the garden 
of Grace, we are planting something wondrous here. With a little water, with a little love, with a little 
help from God, what we are planting right now will grow into a gift to our neighbors and to ourselves. 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
The Rev. Martin Elfert 
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From the Senior Warden 

 
 
2016 was a year of new beginnings and continuing our heartfelt work at Grace and for your Vestry. This 
report summarizes the work and ǊŜŎƻƎƴƛȊŜǎ ǘƘŜ ±ŜǎǘǊȅΩǎ ŀƴŘ ǎǘŀŦŦΩs efforts in 2016. For more 
information, please speak with any Vestry member, or access the Vestry minutes on file in the office. 
 
The Reverend Martin Elfert has been our spiritual leader now at Grace for almost one and a half years. 
His Sunday morning sermons and Grace newsletter writings have inspired us, challenged us and at times 
given us comfort. Our Rector lives his views on the importance of family time, biking whenever possible, 
and social justice that permeate everything he does at Grace. It has been my honor to be at his side as 
Senior Warden for his first full year at Grace. 
 
We have also been blessed by the presence and talents of his wife Phoebe MacRae in many 
performances this year. Their children Amiel, Miriam and Timothy bring us joy and smiles on Sunday 
mornings and whenever our paths cross at Grace. 
 
We welcomed Ken Powell as a Deacon at Grace. He and his wife, Karen, relocated to Portland from San 
Francisco ς Ken and Father Martin have worked together before in California. The work of a Deacon is 
largely a service ministry, particularly for the vulnerable, as well as assisting with Sunday services. 
 
Buildings and Grounds: Caring for our church campus is a challenging and ongoing responsibility. Nancy 
Entrikin has served as the Junior Warden for two years. Her relentless efforts and creativity has allowed 
us to fix problems and improve our campus very efficiently. bŀƴŎȅΩǎ ƭƛǎǘ ƻŦ ŀŎŎƻƳǇƭƛǎƘƳŜƴǘǎ ƛƴ нлмс ƛǎ 
long, and includes new carpets, roof repairs, plumbing challenges, stabilizing the Sanctuary platform and 
more. A big thank you to Nancy for her leadership. 
 
DǊŀŎŜΩǎ YƛǘŎƘŜƴ aƛƴƛǎǘǊȅΥ We count on our kitchen to support many ministries at Grace. This year, with 
the leadership of Vestry member Judy Prosper and the wise guidance of Hale McMahon, we have 
moved forward with less paper, fresh paint, bright lights and a new dishwasher and coffee servers. This 
work supports our Friday Community Dinners and fellowship every Sunday and for every special event. 
Thank you both! 
 
Sunday Morning Coffee Hours: The time we get to spend together on Sunday mornings after our service 
is sacred. Coffee, gluten-free baked goods (thank you Claudia) and an array of delicious treats help us 
connect with new and old friends and prepareǎ ǳǎ ǘƻ Řƻ DƻŘΩǎ ǿƻǊƪ ƛƴ ƻǳǊ Řŀƛƭȅ ƭƛǾŜǎΦ ! ƎǊŀǘŜŦǳƭ ǘƘŀƴƪ 
you to Vestry member James Skirving Smith for organizing our coffee hours for the last three years. 
 
The Campus Master Plan: A group of parishioners, Vestry members and Father Martin have continued 
ǘƻ ŜȄǇƭƻǊŜ ŀ Ǿƛǎƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ DǊŀŎŜΩǎ ōƭƻŎƪ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƴŜȄǘ ŦƛǾŜ ȅŜŀǊǎΦ DǊŀŎŜΩǎ ±ŜǎǘǊȅ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇŜŘ ŀ DǊŀŎŜ /ŀƳǇǳǎ 
Plan and Values Document to guide the early discussions and plans for this potential project under 
fellow parishioner Paddy Tillett and Father Martin. This work will continue into 2017. 
 
The 1971 Casavant Organ Fund is Growing: Under Warren BurƪƘƻƭŘŜǊΩǎ ƛƴǘǊŜǇƛŘ ƭŜŀŘŜǊǎƘƛǇΣ ǘƘŜ ŦǳƴŘǎ 
to repair the Grace organ are growing. The Vestry supported the 3-year fund raising plan for organ 
repairs and Warren has foŎǳǎŜŘ ȅŜŀǊ ƻƴŜ ƻƴ ǊŜǇƭŀŎƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ƻǊƎŀƴΩǎ ƭŜŀǘƘŜǊǎ ŀƴŘ ŜȄǇƭƻǊƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ 
ceiling fans to better circulate the air. For more details on the progress please reach out to Warren. 
Thank you Warren! 
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¢ƘŜ ǇŀǊƛǎƘΩǎ ŦƛƴŀƴŎŜǎ ς revenue and expenses: Grace expenses and revenue were close in balance in 
2016 ς ǿŜ ōǊƻƪŜ ŜǾŜƴ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ƳƻŘŜǎǘ ŀƳƻǳƴǘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǇƻǎƛǘƛǾŜ ǎƛŘŜΦ ¢ƘŜ ŎƻƳƳƛǘƳŜƴǘ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ ǇŀǊƛǎƘƛƻƴŜǊΩǎ 
pledges along with careful stewardship of your Vestry allowed us to finish the year in balance. 
Stewardship by each member of Grace is critical to our collective work ς thank you for your 
contributions in time, talent and dollars. And a very large thank you to our Vestry member and 
Treasurer Avril Johnson. 
 
One more word of recognition ς Ellie Martin. Ellie worked hard this year to improve the Grace website 
ς through many hours of diligent effort, transitioning us to a simpler, less expensive content 
management system. Our website is our face to the world. Thank you Ellie for your leadership on this 
critical element of our communication to the world. 
 
Grace Auction 2016: Three Vestry members went above and beyond this year when they decided to 
take on the delivery of another outstanding Grace Auction in September. They worked countless hours 
and delivered another sold ƻǳǘ ŀƴŘ ŘŜƭƛƎƘǘŦǳƭ ŜǾŜƴƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ DǊŀŎŜ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ !ǳŎǘƛƻƴ 
raised funds to support both our food ministries and our campus expenses. Blessings to Nancy Entrikin, 
Becky Wong and Sharon Loomis-Malin for their countless hours and amazing success. 
 
Special thanks also to Clerk to the Vestry Alicia Lehrle - who also serves by Canon Law as Clerk to the 
tŀǊƛǎƘΦ IŜǊ ŎŀǊŜŦǳƭ ǿƻǊƪ ŀƭƭƻǿǎ ǳǎ ǘƻ Ƴŀƛƴǘŀƛƴ ǊŜƎǳƭŀǊ ǊŜŎƻǊŘǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ±ŜǎǘǊȅΩǎ ǿƻǊƪ ŀǘ DǊŀŎŜΦ 
 
LΩƳ ƎǊŀǘŜŦǳƭ ŦƻǊ Ƴȅ ǘƘǊŜŜ ȅŜŀǊǎ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ±ŜǎǘǊȅ ŀǘ DǊŀŎŜΦ !ƴŘ LΩƳ ŀƭǎƻ ǘƘŀƴƪŦǳƭ ŦƻǊ Ƴȅ ȅŜŀǊ ŀǎ {ŜƴƛƻǊ 
²ŀǊŘŜƴΦ LΩǾŜ ƭŜŀǊƴŜŘ ŀ ƭƻǘ ŦǊƻƳ Ƴŀƴȅ ƻŦ ȅƻǳ ŀƴŘ ƘƻǇŜ LΩǾŜ ƘŜƭǇŜŘ ƳƻǾŜ ƻǳǊ ǎƘŀǊŜŘ ǿƻǊƪ ŦƻǊǿŀǊŘ ŀǘ 
DǊŀŎŜΦ !ǎ ǿŜ ŀƭƭ ōŜƎƛƴ ŀƎŀƛƴ ƛƴ нлмтΣ L ǿƛǎƘ ŦƻǊ ŜŀŎƘ ƻŦ ȅƻǳ ǘƘŜ ƎƛŦǘ ƻŦ /ƘǊƛǎǘΩǎ ōƭŜǎǎƛƴƎǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ƘƻƴƻǊ ƻŦ 
being a part of something bigger than each of us. 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
Kelly Goodrich 
Senior Warden 
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